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1. Resolution WHA41.25 of the Forty-first World Health Assembly requested the 
Secretariat to prepare a plan of action on tobacco or health, bearing in mind the 
recommendations of an advisory group on the subject held in Geneva in March 1988. This 
plan would cover the administrative and management structure, resource needs, an annual 
World No-Tobacco Day, and the special problems of some tobacco-producing developing 
countries. In response to this resolution, a Coordinating Committee on Tobacco or 
Health, which included representation from the many WHO programmes whose activities are 
closely, associated with this field, developed a Plan of Action for the WHO programme on 
Tobacco or Health covering the period 1988-1995. This Plan of Action was before the 
Programme Committee as document EB83/PC/WP/8.^ 

2. The Programme Committee noted the importance of the Tobacco or Health programme, as 
tobacco use is responsible for more than two million premature deaths per year 
worldwide. The diseases associated with tobacco use, such as cancer and cardiovascular 
diseases, are common in the industrialized countries. As tobacco consumption continues 
to increase in developing countries, their pattern of mortality progresses towards that 
seen in the industrialized countries. The health community must clearly and 
unequivocally communicate the message of the health risks associated with tobacco use and 
promote the establishment of the non-use of tobacco as normal social behaviour. Further, 
the medical profession must play a greater role by counselling their patients concerning 
tobacco use； studies in industrialized countries have shown that over 50% of smoking 
adults reported that they had never received a physician's advice to stop smoking. 

3. The prevalence of tobacco use among women and children continues to rise rapidly in 
many developing countries. The Programme Committee noted the particular importance of 
education programmes for schoolchildren in the positive context of healthy lifestyles. 
Public information also plays a key role in countering the more than US$ 2.5 billion 
spent each year by the tobacco industries for tobacco promotion. 

4. Considerable epidemiological data on the diseases associated with tobacco 
consumption in both developed and developing countries have been collected. Significant 
progress is being made in controlling this health hazard in industrialized countries. 
Efforts are needed to reverse the current trend of increasing tobacco consumption in 
developing countries in order for them to prevent the diseases associated with tobacco 
use becoming an even more significant health problem. 

5. Concern was expressed that the regular budget allocations to this programme for the 
1988-1989 and 1990-1991 bienniums amounted to only US$ 287 300 - or 0.14% of the total 
regular budget. The Director-General pointed out that more than US$ 600 000 in 
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extrabudgetary funds had been raised recently for this programme and that he would 
consider the possibility of an additional professional post funded from the regular 
budget. It was important that the Organization demonstrate a greater recognition of the 
significance of the programme area - as a sign to the health community, to the public and 
to potential donors to the programme. 

6. The Programme Committee felt that because of the importance of this programme and 
the need to improve coordination of its activities with many other related programmes in 
WHO, its place within the Organization should be carefully determined. A Coordinating 
Committee on Tobacco or Health, iri close collaboration with the associated programmes 
throughout the Organization at the global, regional and country levels, will serve to 
guide the activities of the Tobacco or Health programme. 

7. The Programme Committee noted the particular economic problems faced by some 
developing countries in continuing their national development, due to their dependence 
upon income from tobacco production. Utilizing extrabudge tary support of more than 
US$ 350 000， WHO has carried out studies in developing countries on the health and 
economic implications of tobacco consumption. The economic situation is particularly 
acute in a few countries which might suffer destabilization if their income from tobacco 
was reduced. This particular difficulty is present in a number of countries to varying 
degrees. Because the Organization is not given the mandate to work in the agriculture 
field, it is working in close collaboration with FAO. It was noted that during these 
collaborative activities, FAO had so far not been approached by any country for 
assistance in devising and implementing economically-sound alternatives to tobacco 
production. The Programme Committee was informed that WHO would assist in such 
activities, in collaboration with governmental and nongovernmental organizations, upon 
request from Member States. 

8. Due to the very positive public response to the first World No-Tobacco Day held this 
year on World Health Day, it was recommended by the Forty-first World Health Assembly 
that this be an annual activity. A number of possible dates for this annual event are 
currently being explored in consultation with the key nongovernmental organizations. 

9. The Committee noted that the Plan of Action before it needed modification to clarify 
that WHO will be dealing with the promotion of national - and not international -
legislation concerned with tobacco. There was discussion concerning the possibility that 
the Organization enter into a dialogue with the tobacco industry. While this area needs 
to be examined further, it was not clear how the health sector could benefit from such a 
dialogue. 

10. Although there was some concern that the programme name, "Tobacco or Health", may 
not be optimal, the Director-General pointed out that the current name would be 
acceptable as it clearly expresses the main thrust of the programme. 


